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CHAIR NISHIKI: . .. (gavel). . . Public Services Committee please come to order. Good
evening, the community of Lanai. The Chair would like to defer to your representative
from Lanai, Sol Kaho'ohalahala. Sol. He'll do the introductions.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair. Mahalo. I'd like to begin by
introducing the Council Members that are on the Committee. I'm going to start from my
right. Councilmember Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Hello, everybody.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. You can applaud. Okay. And then next
to her would be Councilmember Bill Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha. Good evening.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And then next to me on my left would be
Councilmember Joseph Pontanilla. And then next to him would be Councilmember
Michael Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And our Council Chair Danny Mateo. Okay.
And at tonight's meeting we have other members from the Administration, and if I can
start from my left I'm going to acknowledge Jo-Ann Ridao from the Housing and Human
Concerns. And to her left would be Corporation Counsel and that's Jeff Ueoka. And
then our Committee Staff members would be to the far right, the very far end would be
Clarita Balala, our Committee Secretary. And then next to her would be Scott Jensen.
And also in the audience we have with us another Staff member and that's Carla Nakata.
Now from the Planning Department we also have the Director of Planning, Mr. Jeff Hunt.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (Inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. And then tonight we also want to
acknowledge some of you that are in the audience this evening. If I may, 1 want to
acknowledge Councilmember Rik Hokama. And then those that are here for tonight's
meeting, if I can I'd like to acknowledge Officer Kim Masse. Aloha. And from
Munekiyo we have Colleen Suyama. Colleen. Okay. And from Okahara and Associates
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we have Colin Hashiro. Okay. And from Pacific Architects we have Dwight Mitsunaga.
And I believe that's everyone. We got everyone? Okay. And then if I may the Chair of
this Committee, Member Wayne Nishiki.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Sol.
ITEM NO. 3(1) CHAPTER 20111, HAWAII REVISED STATUTES, AFFORDABLE
HOUSING PROJECTS (LANAI AFFORDABLE HOUSING PROJECT)
CHAIR NISHIKI: Members, we'll turn to Item PS-3(1). This is a 201 project, a 201H-38
project. And this is a proposed Lanai affordable housing project. The Chair is going to
kind of dispense with the formal way in which this Council handles our meetings. And it
is only because we come here to Lanai, I'm sure that many of you will want to testify but
also will want to have many questions asked. So I'm going to have Colleen Suyama give
a brief overview of the project and then take public testimony. Now many of you may
have questions in regards to the project. I would ask you to so state some of your
questions. At the end of the public testimony, the Chair will try to get the experts in the
area of your questions and try to have them answered after the public testimony portion.
So, people of Lanai, again thank you for coming and we'll have Colleen give a brief
overview of the project. Colleen Suyama.
MS. SUYAMA: The Lanai affordable housing project is to be located on 73 acres of a 115-acre
site that's located off of Fifth Street between, adjacent to the Department of Hawaiian
Home Lands as well as the Lanai High and Elementary School. What they're proposing
to do is build 412 residential units consisting of 239 house lots and 173 multi-family
units. The house lots are being proposed between 5,000 to 6,000 minimum square foot
lots. They also propose a 4.94-acre public/quasi-public use site and 4.92-acres of park
lands divided into two park sites, one being 2.83 acres, the other being 2.08 acres, and
they also propose a 4.0-acre detention pond. The project also proposes as its first phase
to build 58 single-family house lots, 23 multi-family units, one of the, the 2.83 acre park,
4.94-acre public/quasi-public use site, and the 4-acre, open space detention pond. As a
brief history, the project was first introduced to the community on February 18, 2009,
during an advisory review of the Lanai Planning Commission. Based on the
Commission's recommendation, a steering committee was set up, and on April 11, 2009,
the steering committee met to redesign the master plan for the Lanai affordable housing.
Based upon that master plan on June 16, 2009, a community meeting was held to get, you
know, the community's endorsement of the proposal. Based upon that, the consultants
went back, we redesigned, we did our consultant report, and did the Environmental
Assessment for the project. On January 23, 2010, the final Environmental Assessment
was published in the Office of Environmental Quality Control environmental bulletin.
And we are now here. The project was filed with the Council on January 25, 2010.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Colleen. The first testifier will be Ron McOmber. Please bear in
mind the Chair doesn't usually have any time limitations, but if you could give, make
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your testimony short and concise, and then end with any questions that you may have.
I'm not trying to pick on you, Ron.
MR. MCOMBER: . (Inaudible).
CHAIR NISHIKI: But so happens you signed up first. Thank you.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .
MR. MCOMBER: Good evening. And once again welcome to Lanai. We welcomed you out
on the, in a rainy field this afternoon and, or late, earlier this afternoon, and you all
survived. I see that you're all dried out. Again, thank you for coming over that first
today. That was really important, guys. This housing project, pretty well what she said
it's, when it was first presented to this community we went who the heck did this, what is
this for, have you talked to Lanai people? No. So we asked that we have a steering
committee put together and they did that. I, to the credit of the Planning Department and
to the people that work for this, this, this group did a great job. They came right back,
they responded, we did, we did a workshop, two or couple of workshops. They
understood, we sat right in this room and we went through this whole project. They did a
great job. They listened to us which is really, sometimes it's astonishing when you hear
that but they did a great job. And my little love over here, she brought everybody back
and brought all the consultants back, and we told them what we wanted, and we wanted a
whole array of things. It still isn't settled yet and we still don't know when we're going
to get it or when we're going to need it even. We don't need 400-and-some homes right
now 'cause we, we've got 200 homes for sale on the island right now almost. Who
knows how many it is?
They just did a survey, LSG just did a survey the other day talking about, just a general
survey. They found like 40 homes empty on this island that was on the registry. That's
scary, folks. You don't realize that until you do a survey like this and you see how many
homes are empty. People are gone. They don't have jobs. They've moved in with their
families. This is a scary situation. Our gas is now 4.57 or something like that. So it, you
know, we're, we're, we're hurting over here and nobody knows if we're ever going to
need this housing thing.
But, but today you saw what Castle & Cooke controls everything. You saw that project
out there. We have three lots, three different entities, and one of those things, and this is
the fourth one, this is 115 acres of affordable housing was given to this community
through this, through this process. We gave 50 acres of that to the school so they could
expand their school, 'cause we knew we'd never use 115 acres. And the remaining acres
then we wanted in affordable housing. And God only knows what that's going to look
like when it, when it finally comes to fruition. But if we don't do it now, we'll look just
like Castle & Cooke guys that nobody is moving on it. It's just going to sit out there on a
bump on a log out there. So we need to start this. I don't know when you're going to get
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the money. I have no idea how you're going to get the money, but it is really important
that we move forward with this.
And there's, other people will testify tonight on different parts of it that they like or they
didn't like, the size of the lots, and there's a whole array of things that we talked about.
Assisted living, like we putting two lots together and do assisted living, doing Habitat for
Humanity where guys could come in and build their own homes, sell lots. So this is, it's
needed, we need it. God only know, I'll be gone probably by the time they need it. But it
is needed. We gotta go forward and use that property and do this, so we gotta put it in the
master plan. So again thank you for coming, and again all the kudos in the world to the
Planning Department and the lady from the Planning Department that came over here and
helped us with this. 'Cause she hadn't had a done that we'd still be scratching our head
wondering what's going on. And we'll talk about the other projects some other time
`cause there's lots of stuff, especially, and again please come back and do a public
hearing on that project out there in Miki Basin. It's really important this community
stands up and talks. This community has got a voice and we'd like to express it with you.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Ron. Any questions that you want to ask of the Staff people
here?
MR. MCOMBER: Not yet.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Also I know that we invited members of your Lanai Planning
Commission. They are Sally Kaye, Gerry Rabaino, and Alberta de Jetley. So thank you
for attending.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: One more.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And one more lady.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Lety Castillo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Next testifier will be Riki Hokama followed by Robin Fancy.
MR. HOKAMA: Chairman Nishiki, Members of the Committee, thank you for being here this
evening with all of us. My name is Riki Hokama, 438 Fifth Street. My testimony here
this evening is to ask you to hopefully pass this out to Council for final decision-making.
I think you've heard from the Planning consultant Colleen Suyama, you've heard from
Mr. McOmber that the Department of Human Concerns--with all deference to Mr. Hunt
from Planning--Jo-Ann Ridao and the Department of Human Concerns and Housing did
an outstanding job in bringing this community together to work on what is being
proposed to you this evening. But I would like to just say a few things. You know I'm a
very fortunate person. I own my house on Lanai. We are trying to build an affordable
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project, so as you hear testimony and comments of how we could improve certain things,
I hope you will keep in mind what it means to the price of those that don't have a house
wishing to buy a house on a limited income on this island, needs to survive, and how they
will accomplish that purchase. I would love to have everybody to have all the frills and
whistles of a project. But this is an affordable project, this is not a subsidized project, and
while it is next and abuts the Hawaiian Homes project it's a different creature. They have
different standards, different ways of how they pay for things, they have different
financing mechanisms. But I would like to impress upon you that what you have tonight
is a conceptual master plan. And because Ms. Ridao later will have to come back to
Council for the funding, you as Members of the Council will have another opportunity to
see the more developed details as we come closer to pushing ground on this project.
Because we're going to need County support and financing to move this project forward.
So Council will still have additional opportunities to review the project as we go ahead.
But I would like you, to ask you to help this community position this project so that we
can take care of the entitlements, and when God allows this economy to turn around we
will be ready to move forward toward construction. We know we are years away and we
believe this time will provide us, this community the ability to prepare itself, and find
ways for you on how to finance this very important project. I say that this is one of the
best benefits this island can have to have more than one person or entity offer a housing
product on this island. And I believe this will be healthy competition for Castle &
Cooke. I believe it will give people choices, which is another healthy thing for this
island. But I think most of all what I want to you tell you specifically is because I live on
Fifth Street I do not want Fifth Street to be the only primary ingress/egress to this project.
Okay. I know it's, you know, for those of you that have been with me this long on this
island, 57 years, you know, plantation used Fifth Street a lot during the labor days. I
think it's time that we look at additional collector roads and whether it be the new road or
from Ninth Street connector down, those are the things that I hope you will look at in
improving, because Fifth Street cannot take all the traffic, not as we build out the project.
The impact on Fraser cannot be, handle everything either. So I hope that you will look at
this as an opportunity . . . (alarm going off outside). . . oh, okay, I thought that was the
Police or Fire. ... (laughter). . . But anyway, back to my thoughts, Members, is that, you
know, this is a very good project. I think it can be something that we show the County
that it can do good affordable housing projects still yet in this time. And two, I think it
will help the County, the Council, and taxpayers understand what the private sector risks
when it does a development housing project. There's a lot of time that you have cash put
upfront, not earning income, not earning interest on the potential that you may eventually
build and sell a product. Okay. You guys are well aware that what it costs just to bring
us here to this point, almost $1 million the County had to put up, and we're not even
close to getting Land Use Commission approval yet. So I hope that this will be a good
learning experience for the County and this community so that we all know what it takes
to make this project work. Thank you very much.

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 11, 2010
Lanai High and Elementary School Cafeteria

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Riki. Robin Fancy, who is an educator here on Lanai, to be
followed by Pat Reilly.
MS. FANCY: Okay. Thank you, Council, for coming. Not only do I speak for myself but I
speak on behalf of teachers. I've been with the Department of Education for 20 years. I
have a masters in Librarian Information Science even though we don't have that position
at the school. And I cannot afford to buy on Lanai, and even though Ron has brought up
that there's all these houses for sale on the island. I've lived here since 2000. I look at
house on Caldwell that's for sale for right now for 350,000. It needs a new roof, it needs
a new foundation. I can't afford a $1,70041,800 mortgage payment, and then have to
come in and put, rehab the house. So we talk about there's houses available, but are they
affordable for teachers, police, fire? Not for me and I've worked for DOE for 20 years.
So I ask, you know, we are in hard times right now economically but we need to keep this
project going. If we're going to attract and retain the best teachers for Lanai we need
affordable housing. So I ask you to keep it on the plate. And I know it's not on your
agenda, we need a community pool. We need a place that the seniors can come work out,
we need a place for rehab, we need a place for our keikis. So thank you for your time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Robin. Pat Reilly followed by Sally Kaye.
MR. REILLY: Aloha, Chair Council Nishiki, Councilmembers Kaho'ohalahala, Council
Members, Ms. Ridao. My name is Pat Reilly, I live 468 Ahakea Street. I'm a 31-year
resident of Lanai and just recently retired from the school as a counselor. And it's,
retirement is great. I can think about what I want to think about. I note today there's
probably more of you than there are of us but I think we can win this game. We have a
good quarterback here, McOmber, so if you're ready to play we're ready to play. Yeah.
We're, the last time I checked the labor statistics we have almost a 9 percent
unemployment. That's Hawaii Department of Labor, DBEDT. In my experience, we're
on an extended downward slope economically, and as members mentioned, throughout
this community if you had a chance to go around you'll see many houses vacant.
Foreclosures are happening, and many of my former students, who are now family
members and are responsible for families are either moving in with their parents or
extended-family members or leaving the island in hope of finding employment.
This project is, in my mind and I'm looking ahead to the community plan, I am a member
of GPAC, and my vision for this community is preparing for the future when this,
however we can figure it out that the economy turns around and we can prepare to bring
people to Lanai and have local families return to Lanai and have some decent housing
and employment. Again, I would hope that you would be able to come back to Lanai at,
at the appropriate time of decision-making, and I think, as Riki mentioned, when money
is up and money is available for this project, I hope you will return to Lanai. Being on
Lanai besides the temperature is real important because the community temperature is
right now very cold, and I worry about it.
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A couple of issues. I did look at the EIS, although it's 800 pages long. I did notice the
one portion about water only went up to 1990, that that data on the water portion was up
to 1990, and you are well aware on Maui and Molokai that we're in a drought and we
have been in a drought for an extended period of time. That is a concern for our single
aquifer, and not, this project I would expect not use a whole lot of water, but we should
be looking at every provision to conserve water in any projects that go forward. So I
hope you will take a look at that.
You know, this is a topic of, of the coffee shop, and not everybody can be here, and I do
appreciate the work projects that you design because they were well attended. People
have talked to me about the possibility of including gardens within the concept plan.
Now we do have some community gardens leased by the company to individuals on
Lanai. But as you know, if you could include gardens or a place where people could
grow things within a housing complex I think that just establishes a certain environment,
and I think that would be conducive to Lanai. I also wanted to point out that, that this
project, this, this 115 acres that the, or that the County acquired is now part of the school
expansion plan well into our future. And I understand, as of this morning, that there are
$8 million sitting on the Governor's desk waiting to be released but may never be
released for the first step in our school expansion plan which is a six-classroom building.
Any project like that, as you know, on this island will help in the building trades, and
many of our members out of work. Our community members out of work are exactly in
the building trades, truck drivers, concrete plant, all those. And I, I'm very concerned
about when the unemployment runs out. Whether, I heard this morning on the radio that
may be extended again, but if this goes on the way it's going it will run out, and that will
create another challenge for this island and for the residents of this island.
I agree with Riki, that Fifth Street access now, now is along the edge of the school and
also Fraser is along the edge of the school. That's technically a whole school zone, and I
happen to live down that way. And we talked a little bit about how to slow people down
on a, on Fifth Street which is quite a wide street, it's an avenue. In the evening while you
can get some frisky people that want to speed up and down a little bit and see if their tires
smoke, but we would need, I would suggest even stronger postings for school zone
because that will reduce the speed. And we had talked earlier about some kind of speed
inhibitors and I don't know whether it's a crossing light. I hate to even, you know, we
worry always about when's the first signal light going to go up on Lanai and I hope it
isn't that. But even at some point, a light for crossing, crossing streets, because children
do come from those houses on that side and they will come from this project up the street.
I really appreciate the housing data in the EIS. We've, that's another issue on Lanai and
that particular section of the EIS was quite comprehensive, and we've been struggling for
quite a while to get accurate and quality data. I thought that data was very good. And the
question, the only question I would have is--and I know we talked about it in the work
group--is the definition or the matrix formula for affordable housing as this project
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maybe doesn't get funded for three, four years. As Ms. Fancy said, we do have teachers,
County and State workers, and just workers regularly, you know, employed by Four
Seasons and Castle & Cooke, who are looking for reasonable housing. What the terms
and conditions of affordability are, I don't know if you have any control over that or
that's Federal regulations. But we should look closely at what we mean by affordable,
because my concern is that four or five or six years from now, and especially if suddenly
the economy should turn around some people hoping to get homes whether they're
purchased or for rent may not, no longer be able to qualify if they suddenly should get a
job, if that makes any sense to you. All right. Thank you very much. Appreciate you
coming.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Pat. Sally Kaye who was a member, who is a member of the
Lanai Planning Commission.
MS. KAYE: Two more months. Good evening, Chair Nishiki. Thank you so much for coming
to join us this evening. I really don't have a whole lot to say. I just don't see Mr. Prutch
here, and I wondered if the comments that had come out of the Planning Commission
meeting had reached this Committee yet. No?
MR. JENSEN: Yes, they have.
MS. KAYE: No. They have? They have. Okay. And we also just got our packets in the mail
today so I reviewed the notes, and I won't belabor the points because I think we made
them fairly clearly in our minutes from the January meeting when this project was
reviewed. So most of the comments that the Planning Commission had to make will
appear in those minutes so I won't, I won't go over them again. I would just like to make
two points and then I'll take any questions you folks might, might have of me. This is
going to be a moving target in, in terms of community needs. What we needed in 2004 is
not what we need now, but it won't be what we need four years from now. And so
getting the infrastructure in place and, and getting, getting us in line to proceed is a really
good idea. I would request that the Department of Housing and Human Concerns--which
did a fabulous job and continues to do a fabulous job--come back as this progresses to
take the pulse of the community and really make sure that the, the ratio of single-family
to multi-family remains what they think it is today. Because that wasn't what we thought
a couple of months ago. So this will be a moving target.
The other thing I would ask is that you keep a watchful eye on coordinating the additional
water needs. We have a DHHL expansion, we have the affordable housing project, we
have the school expansion, and we have a mystery 30-acre multi-family project that's
supposed to be right next to this one that was referenced in the EA twice in the appendix.
Presumably this is a Castle & Cooke project but nobody seems to know what it is. And I
think the issue is going to be we can't look at this piecemeal. These are all going to be
drains on a very limited water system, so I would just respectfully request that you keep
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an eye on it as a whole project. And that's all I have to add this evening. If you have any
questions?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Sally. We'll open it up later on when we ask the community for
input.
MS. KAYE: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Gerald Rabaino. I think you served also on the Planning Commission?
MR. RABAINO: Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
MR. RABAINO: Thank you for coming, Wayne and your Committee. It's about...I glad that
you guys came to the island of Lanai. Outside from as being a Planning Commissioner
these are my concerns because I work in public areas and I do have a lot of the residents
that do meet me at the airport or Expeditions when I'm working down there. Their
concerns are number one, for these affordable housing which I fully support and glad that
it came about, because when back in the '80s when I was a representative for the ILWU,
I always told Willie Kennison and the late Goro Hokama and Joe Franco Sr. that we need
a County housing on the island of Lanai 'cause I admired the one that was in Lahaina.
My first issue here is the age group, age 25 to 40 which a lot of them have come to me.
They are hotel workers, Castle & Cooke non-hotel workers, as well as construction
workers not living on the island that has had to follow the job abroad, Honolulu, Maui.
The other one is the non-union workers, schoolteachers, County workers, as well as a lot
of vendors that's been coming here showing interest to have housing which is a lack of
housing. I know this is a County project but we do need homes for these other areas
which Castle & Cooke has helped along the way with government agencies to have rental
homes here. I think the Police Department needs additional housing, as well as hospital
workers. And I have some... when I use the term "vendor" . . . (change tape, start 1B). . .
it's people that had to relocate back to Maui to continue their employment, and they
would like to start business here. My bottom line for you folks if you can encourage
Castle & Cooke to let other employment starts on the island because Castle & Cooke is
the sole employer.
The other issue is the 292,000 entry level for this County housing. I want you to look at
that because we had Olopua Woods back in the '80s which I was partly participated in.
They had rent-to-own. The rent-to-own in Olopua Woods consists of four areas: Castle
& Cooke employees rent-to-own; non-Castle & Cooke employees rent-to-own, third
party was anybody on the island that is not employed by Castle & Cooke which means
County, State, Federal workers, or people who're working in the stores; the last number,
number four was open to all other. If you can look into that program that which last or it
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was activated in the Olopua Woods which failed one year later because of people
couldn't meet the mortgage anticipation on the contractual agreement. If you could
revitalize that and look into that where it'd be more helpful for all these group age from
age 25 to 40 and so forth. I know it might be a lot of work for you, but I'm quite sure
there's some kind of filing on the company library.
Lastly, the other, I've seen other programs--which I just mentioned the Olopua Woods on
the four listing--that has failed because I guess, you know, not enough support, so to
speak, from other government agencies. Okay. As far as commercial bank is concerned,
once you sign the paper they just want the payment, that's the bottom line. Okay. I am
also, own a home in Lalakoa III and everybody seems to do fine. Right now the two
criteria for this island is we need employment. Okay. We welcome this for the
construction workers on Lanai, and hopefully you guys will reconsider that Lanai
residents be the first criteria to get back on the job to help with: one, contribute to the tax
structure; two, to make sure that they can put food on their table for their families being
that Castle & Cooke is the only employer of the island. I'm very strongly
pro-development but we need to have a watchful eyes.
In the community waters became an issue, and being that I work and associate with the
hotel industry I always tell the tourists Lanai will have a trump card, that trump card is
the water issue. In the State of Hawaii I notice all that is very similar and coming to a
political agenda sooner or later. Okay.
The lastly, employment, you know, when the tourist ask me, and they, lot of them bring
up a good point, employment for Lanai we don't want to end up like Molokai. Okay.
Bear that in mind. And, Wayne, I know you've been there a long time. Victorino,
Mateo, please help Lanai residents to whatever employment we can succeed in or create.
It would be very helpful for our fellow Lanaians. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Gerald. Anyone else out there wishing to testify or have any
questions?
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

MR. HOKAMA: I have a question.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Riki, go ahead, and we'll try to find the resource person that can give you
answers.
MR. HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman Nishiki. I forgot to mention that, at the Planning
Commission meeting that Ms. Kaye was the Chair of, I think we heard comments from a,
the County's Environmental Management Division regarding some concerns of how the
drainage flow, from not only our project but from the school, Hawaiian Homes, and
whatnot, impacts the flow toward our retaining basins of how we deal with our sewage.
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It's an aeration program. It was conceived back when the Federal government had a lot
of money, so we used a lot of Federal monies to get this whole community under the
sewer program just as they did with other parts of Maui County. I think there, it needs to,
for you, for Council to view whether it's a Castle & Cooke, it's a County issue, or a joint
issue, but there seems to be concerns about dredging and how things flow to what, to
what Lanaians call Mississippi. It's a collection area, a low spot in the general proximity,
and there's concerns about its impact negatively on the aeration ponds and the operations
of Environmental Management for the County of Maui. So I would ask if you could kind
of review that for, for the community, that would be great.
And also I think that if there's ways for us to capture any additional surface water from
the projects or associated neighbor abutting properties and we can run it through the
system that Castle & Cooke owns which is the, a treatment program, it further reduces
any enticement to try and use potable water for non-residential uses. You know what I
mean. Lanai is, is, I can probably say is 100 percent use of reclaimed water from our
operations for the County of Maui, and that all goes back up to Koele Golf Course for
their irrigational purposes, But I bring that up because it was brought up at the Lanai
Planning Commission, and I think it's an important enough issue that either Public Works
or Environmental Management needs to address and assist Housing and Human Concerns
to move this project forward. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Riki. One of the questions asked and I think, Jo-Ann, you can
best answer this. If not, you may know someone else. The question was asked will
houses be affordable for teachers? And I think you may want to cover what types of
homes people of Lanai requested. I know you mentioned even lots only and, and the
possibility of speaking to the size of the lots. I've heard from Members that maybe the
lot sizes are too small. But, Jo-Ann, go ahead and educate us, please. Thank you.
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair Nishiki. As far as the lot sizes are concerned this is the
direction of the taskforce that we worked with, and keeping in mind that we have to and
try to keep the, keep the lots affordable, that is a major factor on the size of the lots. The
other question I think was having to do with the product, what, what role we have. And I
think at this time it's kind of early for me to answer that question. But we have heard
from the community about vacant lots, about Habitat housing, about Self Help housing,
about products that they can buy, you know, already built. So we will keep that in mind
as the, as the project progresses. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Did you have any idea on the cost of the lots only?
MS. R1DAO: Not at this time. And my personal hope is that we can keep the cost of the lots as
close to 100,000 as possible. That is my personal hope.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Another question asked was community gardens.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Wait, Wayne, before you did that.. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh, I'm sorry, Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Wayne.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Maybe, Ms. Ridao, if you can provide the community here as
far as the median income levels that we always talk about, about affordable housing,
meaning 50 percent below median income up to 160 percent median income. Because it
does involve teachers, the policemen, firemen, depending on the income level that they
have, you qualify for a particular cost of housing. So maybe you can kind of review that
with them.
MS. RIDAO: Yes. I, I didn't bring my, my chart for the median income for Lanai. But I think
as we progress on the project we have to keep that in mind. We have to keep in mind
what this community can bear, what costs or what this community can afford. And, I
mean, we all know we can't build, it, it doesn't mean if we build them they will come.
We have to work the opposite. We have to be sure that what we build is what this market
will bear.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Anyone from Lanai wishing to express thoughts on this area,
affordability, lots only? Mr. McOmber.
MR. MCOMBER: One of the things that we discussed was when you do an affordable housing
and, and all the affordable, the ones that, that apply for the affordable and get those
homes, then you have homes leftover. We don't want those homes to be then sold
upgraded to somebody who can come along and pay $300,000 but that guy next door
only had to pay 100. You know, we don't want, we don't want to build so much that we
end up with two distinctive class, not class necessarily but wage earners would be a better
word than, than that. But remember we discussed that. We said if you build 30 homes
and you only sell 15 are we now going to jump those extra 15 up to a higher, higher rate
for somebody to come in that can afford them from off island possibly? So we got to be
careful we don't do that.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Ron. Any other questions from Committee Members in, in this
area or comments? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Nishiki. For Ms. Ridao on the same subject.
Being that that was raised as a question, and that was discussed in your working groups
or your workshops, was there discussions on building this project in phases as it was
needed?
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MS. RIDAO: Yes. And that is how we came up with the number for the first phase. And even
that, I mean, I think if we get closer to this actual building of units if the market will not
bear all of those units I don't think we will build it. We gotta keep in mind that the
community asked us that we, that this is built for the community and not for people from
off island to be coming, to be purchasing as their vacation home or a place that they can
come and, you know, take a break. We're building this for the people who live here. So
we got to keep that in mind as we plan. As you will notice, the first phase also has a
multi-family unit project or, or, or section, and that is primarily when we talked to some
of the young people that came to the taskforce meeting, they asked us to do product that
they could afford and that at this time they would be willing to live in what I can compare
with on Maui as like an Iao Parkside. So that the cost would be lower to them at entry
level and that maybe later on they can actually purchase a house and lot.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And just a follow-up question, Mr. Chairman, -CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --for Ms. Ridao. So with that in mind, was there any
guidance that was created through a feasibility study?
MS. RIDAO: Yes. There was an actual study that was done by--is it ACM or E?--ACM, um,
appraisal company. They did do a study. And that is in your, your packet.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Ridao.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Sol.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Jo-Ann, you said that the request or your plan is
to build a community for those who live here. Then I guess my question would be how
are you ensuring that to occur?
MS. RIDAO: You know, we, we cannot of course advertise that, but there are many ways that
you can do it. We would first of course, the first offer will be advertised only on the
island of Lanai, and from that we would be able to tell us what the market will bear and
what the needs are for Lanai. I don't think we are obligated to advertise Statewide. I
think we can advertise locally, and that's the population that we would want to serve.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And then as you move down that path, are there
any concerns that there are liabilities in taking that path?
MS. RIDAO: In not advertising Statewide?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Well, I want to know what the unintended
consequences might be, and that we're saying that we're going to make sure that it's
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going to be here for Lanaians. And then the flip side of that is that somebody else might
want to be involved in a County project that may not be from Lanai. How do you handle
that situation?
MS. RIDAO: We, we would not be able to deny anyone from applying; however, I think the, the
key is that we would advertise on Lanai, and if somebody from outside hears about it and
they apply we cannot deny them that.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. I just wanted that to be clarified because
it's one thing to say that this is what we're going to do but in reality you're saying we
cannot do that.
MS. RIDAO: Well, that is our goal, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: That is our...that is our.. .
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: No, I just want to make sure that -MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: --everyone understands that while the intent is to
try and make it available to Lanaians that should someone else inquire we would be
prevented from denying anyone else from coming into this project.
MS. RIDAO: From applying, yes.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Wayne?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CIIA1R PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know, I'm assuming that when we build this
housing on Lanai that it would be for the workforce here on Lanai, and probably, you
know, anybody that's coming from outside island I would assume, I cannot assume, but it
probably gonna be like a second home to them. Unless they work on this island then they
become a resident of that particular development. That's how I view this thing. Thank
you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Anyone from the general community? Thank you.
MS. KAYE: Thank you. I just wanted to say a few words since you asked about affordability.
Even though it will appear in your records, just as Riki's comment about the flooding was
a huge concern, we asked very specifically as this project gets further down the line that
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we get an engineering report--I believe this was your suggestion, Riki--so that we could
assess as a community what the variables would be if we had a mixture of 5,000, 6,000,
Self Help. You know, in other words, we got just sort of a one-plan-fits-all, and because
that's what was required at the time. But we all thought that if we had more figures to go
on that we could make more intelligent decisions, and so we very specifically put in a
recommendation that we get some engineering figures.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you very much.
MR. RABAINO: I have a question. Hi, Gerald Rabaino. I just want to make a suggestion. In
the, back in the, I know I keep on going back in history but in the 1980s we did a survey,
Castle & Cooke did a survey when they did the first Lalakoa, I mean Lalakoa III, and,
and that was an opening door for Olopua Woods. That's how the four criterias [sic] came
up. So if you did a survey you would be able to tell how many hotel workers and
non-hotel workers are showing interest in this affordable housing. Because like I said
earlier, from the age group of 20, 25-to-40 there's a lot but they're unsure because they
cannot attend meetings like this. Some of them work for the hotel so their schedules. So,
you know, if you do a survey and, and or even come to Lanai and make it on a weekend
when everybody mostly is available that they, you can take that survey to see what entry
level would be more feasible, and that gives you some kind of guide.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Gerald. Response, Jo-Ann? I know you've had many meetings
and we've heard kind words towards you. But anything you want to say about what was
said?
MS. RIDAO: No. I think, I think that was pretty much covered. I mean we can do another
survey and study as we get closer. We've, we've already done one, one that was done by
ACM, and, and, you know, I think it would be prudent as we get closer to the actual
construction to do another study.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This is a little bit off the subject we've been speaking
about but very related to your project. It was suggested on Maui, when we first listened
to this about the park, having one park or two parks, and there was a lot of discussion
from the Parks Department saying the people of Lanai would rather have two parks
versus one. But the Department, would rather have one because of maintenance and all,
and the availability of caretaking one facility versus two. Parking, restrooms, all these
other amenities was also brought up as part of that. So and I know we're very early but I
wanted to get your feeling on the conceptual plan showing the two parks, if that's a better
and more reasonable because you folks have worked on it. And the Department was
giving their answer and I really wanted to hear your answer to that question. So if
anybody wants to, if, Mr. Nishiki, is that allowable, sir?
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. We'll, we'll hit this area right now, and if anyone wants to comment.
The Council really wants to make it the Lanai's people's development
MR. MCOMBER: Okay, the.. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: And we were told that you wanted two separate parks. The Park Department
said it'd be better if you had just one central park. But we heard about perhaps the traffic
that may be in the way of having one park and liability to kids. I think it was Fifth Street
that was mentioned.
MR. MCOMBER: I think the conversation on that park situation was if you had one large park
when you develop the other increment up higher that they wouldn't have a park anywhere
near. They'd have to come through that subdivision to get to that. So the reason for that
split park was we had a smaller park in this first increment and then there will be another
park that would super, that would service the upper echelon, the upper group of homes
after they're developed. Is that not right?
MS. RIDAO: Yes. And, and I believe part of the discussion being that because of that
thoroughfare they were worried that the kids would have to cross that road to get to the
park.
MR. MCOMBER: Right. Right. Right. And it was, that was what we were trying to do, cut
down that egress from the upper to, to the roads and to the park. We've been promised
parks before in some of our subdivisions here and we don't get 'em. So but that was I
think why we had the two park situation was that we decided that we could do the one
park closest to the, the first increment, and then there'll be another one as, as the rest of it
was developed. I think that's why that was like that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: So if this is what the community wants this is, well, it will probably put on
the map. Riki.
MR. HOKAMA: Chairman, I would ask if you and the Committee would ask the Parks
Department, because my understanding when Mr. Matsui responded to a question, it is
my understanding, if memory serves me right, that Castle & Cooke has paid, there should
be at least in my estimation 380,000 in the Lanai community district area for CIP for park
development from park assessment fees that Castle & Cooke has paid over the years.
And, you know, during my tenure, I knew what I've put forward for appropriations, I
know what Mr. Kaho'ohalahala has done, and I still believe there's at least $380,000 in a
Park Department's account that would help provide some financing for our park
requirements for this proposal. And to hear the Department say there is no money makes
me wonder what happened to the money, because you cannot spend it in any other
community plan region. It has to be spent on Lanai. So I hope you guys will find out
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and, you know, if Mr. Pontanilla would assist the community, because I think there needs
to be some accountability on the Department's part with funds that are supposed to be
dedicated for Lanai's use. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Hokama is right. We do have $386,000 in park
assessment for Lanai. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: But the, the, the discussion on the parks was that what you wanted, those two
separate parks, Planning Commission members? Okay. Thank you. So be it.
MR. MCOMBER: That made it more sensible.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I just want to follow up on that because I, I did ask some
questions about that in our Chambers. I asked the Parks Department if you have two
parks are those parks going to be passive parks, and is that what the community want
instead of having a park available for activities such as Pee Wee Baseball and, and things
like that? If you want passive parks, then two parks works. Is that the community's
discussion that...
MR. MCOMBER: We didn't discuss what type of park. We assumed it's probably passive
parks.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, okay. Because the size of the park would indicate
whether you can have a passive park which is for smaller parks or one that you want to
play baseball at or something.
MR. MCOMBER: Somewhere where tutu can take the kids and they can . . . (inaudible)..
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. That's more like a passive park. Okay. Thank you
for that clarification.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Sol.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. I wanted to just put this out 'cause I don't
see anyone here from Hawaiian Homes. And my question is has the working group
included any discussions with Hawaiian Home families?
MS. RIDAO: With Hawaiian Homes families?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yes.
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MS. RIDAO: Not...I don't think that we in particularly had discussion with Hawaiian Homes
families. But I will be here next Thursday, becoming a regular Lanai visitor now.
Hawaiian Homes will be making a presentation for the expansion plan, and I will do a
presentation on our County plan.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. I only raise that because the only meeting
that was held here on Lanai was in November, and it was told to the residents of
Hawaiian Homes that they would be able to discuss this in January. It's now February
and the meeting is scheduled for the 18 th . But I wanted to put this out. While all of you
are advocating for what you want this affordable housing area to look like and what you
want it to have, no discussions have been made within the Hawaiian 'Tomes community.
And I want to at least make sure you folks understand that there needs to be some input
from that community in terms of trying to figure out how you're going to integrate two
separate plans. And that's not even talking about the proposal for the school area that's
across the street. So I just want to make sure that you folks know that a discussion is
going to be brought to the Hawaiian Homes community on the l e. Okay.
MR. MCOMBER: I'd like to respond.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Comments?
MR. MCOMBER: And without, without.. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Let's not make this an argument of...
MR. MCOMBER: No, no, no, no, no.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. MCOMBER: But when Hawaiian Homes was developed, this community, other than the
Hawaiian, the people that were buying Hawaiian Homes, was not involved, and we didn't
try to participate in the Hawaiian Homes design, parks, or whatever they had over there.
So I, I don't think it was intentional that we didn't do that. And they were welcome to
come in and sit in and, but I didn't, we didn't at that time feel that Hawaiian Homes
really had an impact on this, because they had their own subdivision and their own, and
their own buildings. So I don't, you know, I don't want to get into a peeing contest about
this, but, you know, we didn't, we weren't invited to Hawaiian Homes when they were
talking about what they were designing in their area. So, you know, it, it wasn't, but that
wasn't the intent though. We didn't do that.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. MCOMBER: Okay.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. And, and I want to cut this right here.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: No, I.. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Jo-Ann...hold on, Sol. Hold on. Jo-Ann is having a meeting. Jo-Ann...
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: No, not Jo-Ann. Jo-Ann's not having a meeting.
It's Hawaiian Homes that is having a meeting on the 18 th .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Jo-Ann is.. .
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Jo-Ann is invited to that meeting.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. I'm not trying to piss anything against
anyone. All I'm saying is that since we now have plans, two separate plans that are in
place and they're on paper it would be prudent for us to make sure that we somehow
integrate these plans. And that's why I asked was there any participation? That's all I'm
asking is because it would be good to know that Lanaians that are currently living there
also have some way of understanding what is being proposed, and it's still on paper yet.
We talked about how flexible this is right now and how this is a long range plan. Then
this is the time to get that community that's in place to also sit down and talk, so that's all
I'm trying to establish.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Your point is made.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Wayne?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Wayne, can I correct this?
MR. REILLY: Yeah, Pat Reilly. I'm going to go back a little bit to the affordability issue, and I
appreciate Councilmember Pontanilla. And maybe it's an enlightening. I don't know
how you do it on Maui. When you have a wide discrepancy of residents who have a wide
discrepancy of income, multi-millionaires versus just the regular guys, is that calculated
into the median income for the island? And that is a coffee shop concern because people
ask me, well, if I have to qualify 160 percent of the median income and I'm competing
with persons that make millions of dollars I'm wiped out already because the arithmetic
doesn't work for me in terms of an average. So that's why I say I don't know exactly
how the formula is. But if you have plenty of multi-millionaires, why you're messed up
in terms of the calculation. The other thing I would say is there was also a discussion at
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the coffee shop about rentals, and as you, as we hear, maybe buying a house is not for
everybody, and therefore quality rentals for families is very important. And I think we
had the discussion in the workgroups about management of the rentals and with children
there. And I think that was one of the reasons that the two parks and particularly one
park in Phase I was initiated, because we wanted to be sure that families that rented
houses and had children there had something to do before Phase II and Phase III were
built and if we had to wait that long for a park. Lanai is very unusual to me because you
can look out there and you can see all this land but it's not yours, right. You've got a
plan with what the County has and so it looks like you have a lot of land to play around
in, but actually even my discussions of the courts and Iwiole, when you have children
playing on the stairs and you have a dense population there, we need to be thinking about,
well, is there a way to help manage that. So it's just another aspect of it. Thank you very
much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Okay. The Chair is moving away from this area.
Mr. Pontanilla, you have a statement? Question?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Oh, okay. Thank you. Yeah. The park assessment actually is
$338,000, not 346. In regards to Mr. Reilly's question regarding this particular project,
this particular project is 100 percent affordable housing project. And as far as mixed
income, you know, the income levels will go from high . . .(change tape, start 2A).. .
median income and let me explain this 160 percent median income. It would mean that
probably a teacher that is probably married to a fireman or a policeman, or two teachers,
you know, their income level would be such that they fall into this category. Not to say
that, you know, anybody that makes beyond 160 percent, you know, those are the ones
that you kind of worry about, the ones that, you know, probably will live in million-dollar
homes. But this one here will take care of family members that have professional people,
meaning teachers in that category. So the median-income level for affordability go as
low as probably $30,000 and as high as maybe almost $100,000. Thank you. Thank you,
Wayne.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. The, the next concern raised by speakers has to be water. Is
there a representative from the Lanai Company here?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Clay is here.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Who?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Clay is here from . . . (inaudible)..
CHAIR NISHIKI: Clay, can you come up, please? Anyone? Good evening. The area of water
data went only to 1990. Do you have some updates that you could share with us today?
Or if not we will probably be asking you.
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MR. RUMBAOA: 1, I am unfamiliar with that, that study that you're referring to so I can't
speak to it.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. How is or will the company be able to guarantee water for these
projects?
MR. RUMBAOA: We met with representatives of Jo-Ann Ridao's Department, herself and her
consultants a week or two weeks ago, along with representatives from DHHL and the
school to address that situation. So we're in the preliminary stages of looking at
identifying sources possibly, understanding our limitations here on the island. So at this
point in time, in terms of providing you some kind of guarantee that the water's going to
be there, I hope, I hope it will be 'cause we don't want to be the ones stopping the
project. But we're again still talking about that with the developers.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And, and, and, and a question that would probably be related. You may want
to touch base with your executives or the decision-makers. Should the County require
any type of written agreement with the water company is that door open for this Council
to have a discussion with you?
MR. RUMBAOA: Yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm not sure if you're aware of this but the island of Lanai,
their Water Use and Development Plan has been worked on by many of these people
here, and there is a final draft that they have . . (clears throat). . . I'm sorry, I've got a
slight cold, and McOmber's been on me all day so I'm losing my voice. But there is a
Water Use and Development Plan for this island which will take it out for the next
20 years.
MR. RUMBAOA: . . . (Inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Huh?
MR. RUMBAOA: . (Inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, then why are you saying that you don't know what's
going on? Because I've seen the draft and they have told me that there is water. So I'm
finding it very difficult to hear this when if you're on a working group that is working on
this specific and your people have come to me--`cause I'm the Water Resource
Committee Chair--and showing me stuffs and saying there is water. Well, then I'm
hearing two different stories and that doesn't make me happy.
MR. RUMBAOA: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I'm not one to say much about being unhappy but I'm
not happy. So please clarify why you're saying you're not sure when there is a Water
Use and Development Plan that in its final stages.
MR. RUMBAOA: In, in our proposals in the Water Use and Development Plan we had assumed
a certain amount of units for, again for the County of Maui project, for DHHL, and the
school, and this was done back in 2006. And since then, the projects back then, we didn't
have the details that they have now. So we had assumed a density per acre, and so we put
that in the plan, took that into account 'cause we wanted to include everybody, not just
Castle & Cooke projects but every, every other non-Castle & Cooke project. And within
the past few months, the developers, the County and the other, DHHL, they came up with
a plan that's more definitive that identified the units. So it's a lot more than what we had
assumed back then in 2006. So right now, we're in the process of, we have a draft Water
Use and Development Plan booklet, and, you know, we're going to be meeting, the
LWACs are going to be meeting, and you know, we can put that in there. But then at the
same time we have to find sources too.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, and, and, and I'll close it with this, you also recently
assured the people here that the high aquifer could be used for irrigation of the golf
course which also could be a tremendous force for potable water. And so I find this hard
to understand that, yes, okay, you can give me some ideas that, yeah, we may not have
enough water with what we have, but yet on the same token you're telling me the high
aquifer system here, the high aquifer that Oahu uses, which is very good potable water is
something you would use for a golf course. So I'm having a mixed, mixed reading from
you. And I won't go any further, Mr. Nishiki, 'cause I'm not in a debating mood, and
that's not fair for me to bring this up. But I would like your representatives to come back
in the very near future to my Water Resources Committee and kind of address some of
these situations. Thank you.
MR. RUMBAOA: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions? Comments?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: On what area?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Water area.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: It is water. Um.. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Do you have a question? Go ahead, Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Maybe not for the representative from Castle & Cooke but
Mr. Hokama talked about drainage and the possibility of utilizing the aeration pond and,
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and the Lanai Company treatment plant to treat this water. And what I'm getting at is
that treatment water could be used for irrigation, and I've heard that Lanai Land
Company utilizes irrigation water, recycled water for your golf course not knowing that
you use potable water. So, you know, I need to clarify that.
MR. RUMBAOA: Yes. For, for the Koele Golf Course we do use the R-1 water coming from
the County treatment plant, and it's further treated to R-1 at our auxiliary plant, and it's
pumped up to the, the Koele Golf Course. And that's all that we're allowed to use at
Koele Golf Course is the R-1 treated water.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Sol.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Just a follow-up on Member Pontanilla's
question. Currently, how much R-1 water do you produce?
MR. RUMBAOA: I don't know. I mean the County meters that.
MR. STUBBART: What? For which?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: R-1 water from the tertiary ponds.
MR. STUBBART: Average?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: That's, that's better.
MR. STUBBART: John Stubbart, Director of Utilities. I would, off the top of my head, didn't
bring the report. I would say 180...200,000 gallons a day to the golf course from the
R-1. I'm just trying to remember exactly what it was.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So you are using 200,000 gallons that,
like you said. How much are you producing in R-1 water?
MR. STUBBART: That's the...that's the -COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: So you're producing, -MR. STUBBART: --everything that's.. .
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: --everything that you're using right now is
200,000.
MR. STUBBART: Right now during the current period with lack of rainfall, all the water that's
produced through the wastewater treatment plant, turned into R-1 water goes up in as
irrigating the golf course.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And you have a reservoir for storage?
MR. STUBBART: Yes, we do. A ten...
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: What is the capacity of it?
MR. STUBBART: Ten million gallons.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Ten million. And what's in there now?
MR. STUBBART: Right now, today?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.
MR. STUBBART: Don't know, three, four million. Less, maybe less, two.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Just want to know because that means
that you are using 200,000 but you have three million in storage.
MR. STUBBART: I, yeah, the, it builds up and then they pump it up. Like we've had some rain
the last few days and so they will decrease, but then they'll, but pretty much they've been
taking everything. They leave, I'd say, a million in the pond just for the leveling and the
maintenance of the pond area.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. In terms of the development of these,
well, three projects, the DOE, DHHL, and now the County's project, do you see that any
of the R-1 water will be available for any of their use?
MR. STUBBART: At this point, no, and the reason I say that because R-1 water has a restriction
on where you can use it, and to use it around residential areas is not allowed by the
Department of Health. And so that's why in a controlled area like a golf course you can
irrigate when people aren't around and the number of public and access to the water is
restricted.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So even though the R-1 is the highest
quality of reuse, water reuse it's not able to be used anywhere except...
MR. STUBBART: For restricted areas, and maybe in a park it could be. You got the small, the
parks you're speaking of, it might be available if we have the resources available -COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Okay.
MR. STUBBART: --and the cost to pipe it and do a dual system.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you. And if, Chair, if I can, just
follow-up with Mr.... Clay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Yeah. I just want to know because you mention
here that you have already met with DHHL and the DOE and the County -MR. RUMBAOA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: --concerning water availability. And then you're
saying today that now that you have a better understanding of what these projects might
entail that you have a better sense of how much water might be needed for these three
projects combined.
MR. RUMBAOA: In terms of where we're going to get the water from, from what aquifers.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So you're looking...okay.
MR. RUMBAOA: Yeah. We understand the demand, the total demand now, 'cause we had
underestimated the demand earlier about four, four, five years ago. So now that they
have a better idea of how much units they need so now we need to go find the source.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So when you say you're talking with the
developers you are referring to them as the County, DHHL, and the DOE?
MR. RUMBAOA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And so you're referring to them as part of your
source development then?
MR. RUMBAOA: They're, they're, yeah, you could say that. I mean they're coming to us since
we are the private water company on the island, and they're asking for water demand so
we need to go out and find it.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Oh, no, I just want to clarify now. So are
you saying then that you're expecting the DOE, DHHL, and the County now to be
developers of water resource?
MR. RUMBAOA: No. It's a terminology. I mean they're develop, they have a project, they
could be, it's just a term I use. I mean it's a, you know, loosely term I use.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. I want to clarify your statement because I
want to be sure that that's not what you mean, you're saying, -MR. RUMBAOA: Yeah, that.. .
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: --and that's not what you're saying.
MR. RUMBAOA: Yeah. I mean we're...
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: You're not saying that DOE is going to be
responsible for source development?
MR. RUMBAOA: No, no. That, that would be us because we are the water company on Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And you're not saying that DHHL will be
responsible for source development?
MR. RUMBAOA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And, okay, and the County of Maui will
not be responsible for source development?
MR. RUMBAOA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. I just wanted to clarify 'cause that's in
my note. So thank you for that.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions? I think we're done with the water area.
MR. RUMBAOA: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: We thank you so much. I, we don't mean to prosecute you.
MR. RUMBAOA: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: But we will be getting back with you. And thank you for trying to answer as
honestly as you can.
MR. RUMBAOA: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: We appreciate it. Thank you. Sally.
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MS. KAYE: I'm sorry. Chair Nishiki, if we could just take advantage of you all being here and
having this document on your desk to ask what is this 30-acre multi-family project that
was referenced in the EA from the Long Range Planning Department?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. Someone brought it up. We'll ask. Thank you so much. Company,
you may not have or may have the answer. You know the 30-acre development that was
adjacent to the affordable, multi-family, is that something that you can give an answer to
us about what that development is?
MR. RUMBAOA: Adjacent, adjacent to the affordable housing project? No, I'm,
provide.

can't

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. RUMBAOA: Actually, that's actually that's, that's new to me too. I mean I'm not aware
of that project, a 30-acre development next to the affordable housing project.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. RUMBAOA: Yeah. I mean if there's a map that I can see, then that could provide some
further insight but.. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Jeff, do you have any idea? No? Anyone? Colleen? Jo-Aim, do you know?
MR. HOKAMA: Chairman Nishiki.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. Go ahead, Riki.
MR. HOKAMA: I would say maybe about five years ago, David Murdoch and--gosh who was
the guy at that time on Lanai?--and whoever was the, the then top management employee
on Lanai did breach the subject with me during my tenure as Council Chair that if the
bypass road would move forward which is part of our future, well, it's a part of a future
requirement from a condition of zoning, that they would be interested in, in whether or
not there was possibilities of rezoning Agriculture land within that bypass road and they
would view that as a urban boundary district line. That anything within that boundary
toward the city would be then possibly future additional Castle & Cooke housing
requirements for their workforce. That I can tell you was a subject that was discussed but
nothing further has moved forward. Whether there's an exact site, but I can tell you that
the subject was brought up with me during my term, and that I view it, Members, and I
hope you will too, that if it's possibly a way that they would help cost share to fund this
project that you would look at those options and opportunities also. Because Ninth Street
it's going to take a lot of money, that lateral and ingress/egress access, and if there's ways
where they're willing to work with the County of Maui and share in the infrastructure
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cost it might make sense. Again, it is part of the due diligence that needs to be done and
whether or not it's a viable option. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. So, Sally, we don't have an answer. We will get an answer, and we
will respond with a letter to you and the Commission. The next area. I think Riki
brought up Fifth Street and his concern that this was the, one of the only streets leading to
the development. Jo-Ann.
MS. RIDAO: Yes. If, if people are familiar with the plan there is a proposal in the plan to
extend Ninth Street, and of course there is, the future bypass road that also is in the plan.
So I think for the immediate future and for the future of this project we would probably
try to do the Ninth Street extension, 'cause we're not sure how much longer it will be
before the bypass road is developed.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Is that something acceptable, Ron? Any of you people from Lanai want to
comment? Seeing none, we're going to move on. One area, I think, Pat, you mentioned
this, and it may be something that we may have overlooked and may want to add in,
Jo-Ann, community gardens. Was that ever mentioned by the Planning Commission or
community groups? Something that you may want to look at, and, and the reason is, is
because this Council has the ability to put in things that the community may want. I
guess I would say that who would be the best in your community to see if that is
something that you may want in a development like this? Someone from Lanai? Let me
tell you this, this group that sits on this Council really wants to get your input. Okay.
And so please help us. So many times during our last meeting they said we want to come
to Lanai, we want to make this project something that the Lanai residents want, and that's
the reason why we're here. Whatever you guys want tell us then we're going to try to
make it so that it's your community and your project. Thank you.
MR. REILLY: I appreciate it. I appreciate it, Chair Nishiki. Again this, I go to the coffee shop
every morning and before people go to work and so we kick things around, and this came
up after, I think, a recent discussion when it, when this project came before the Planning
Commission. And I think it goes back to as you can see at Iwiole and the Courts that
that's a certain style of apartment, high-density apartment living but you don't have any
land, you know, accessible. You got parking lots, you got kids playing in that. And I
think Jo-Ann tried to, we tried to craft the plan so that if you had to reduce the costs by
increasing density, somehow you were still able to create an environment for children and
families. And particularly in this particular environment the only community gardens
that are now being operated that I'm aware of that are actually is run by Castle & Cooke,
who leases these plots to local residents. It, and I don't know whether that's done
elsewhere on Maui County in County projects, but given the present conditions I think
people and particularly on Lanai are looking for ways where they can grow their own
vegetables, do their own thing, and maybe have some kind of a community process that
would manage those kind of gardens. Now there are issues related to that, and if the
County has to manage it that's another management issue. But it's just something to
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keep in mind and it did come up among certain...and particularly among families. I
mean if you think of single people just renting an apartment and going to work, that's not
what I'm hearing in the coffee shop. These are going to be families that are going to live
together, maybe four family members with children who are going to go to school. Now
that creates a different kind of environment. So I think a lot depends on what kind, what
kind of family units you believe to be in these, in these structures. So it's an issue and
who would best, I'm not sure what your question is, because once it's built like a park or
anything within that complex I guess then somebody would have to manage it.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Well, I, you know, we just heard it and so I, I haven't heard anyone that is
saying, no, we don't want it. And so...
MR. REILLY: So it just came up at coffee shop talk. So and -CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. REILLY: --it was more than once. So, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead. I'm sorry, Gladys. Gladys.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, I just, you know, I came here many, many, many years ago,
and maybe those who have been here for a long time remember what I, I think I
remember. There used to be gardens, community gardens, and I remember going with
Rosita Pajente and going to pick stuff with her. That was, that was by the, by the
company or those were individuals or I don't know what that was. But I know you had
them before. What happened?
MR. RABAINO: That's why I came up here. I was the President for the Lanai Community
Gardens from 1995 to the year 2000, and then I got back in again due to the gardeners'
concern there were some troubling issues down there and I guess you probably, probably
heard about the chicken fight, the illegal chicken fight and whatnot. But if you want to
do a community garden within that area that you're talking about tonight that would be
fine. But currently let me share this, this, it's called the Lanai Community Garden
Corporation. We just did a name change last year to Lanai Community Garden
Association. We're working with Stuart on Maui with the Tri-Isle to get some funding
for the gardens here. We did in the past from November, I would say November,
October, wait, October, November, December, we did a big cleanup at the garden down
here. That garden was created by Castle & Cooke because Murdoch wanted the chickens
out of the city, and have people plant, I mean the workers to have garden down there as
well as the chicken. That how, that's how it's now.
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Each lot down there is assigned two lots per household, 20x40. They pay $7 a month and
at one point I was with Gladys under the MEO, so I used to go over and we would talk
about these gardens. It's still exists today but a low coverage because of all these past
events that was taking place. So I worked with Steve Bumbar and Gary Yokoyama
which is the Castle & Cooke lawyers to do some cleanup thing over there to comply with
some of the complaints that came out of the AG Office. We did fine now, so we're just
waiting for this--what is the proper word?--transition. Okay. Because we just got
through an election, I reopened up the, I won the presidency, but I opened it up because
there was some kind of fraud going on. We have a new president inside there. I'm just
assisting to make sure to fulfill the gardeners to comply with all these violations, and
right now it's, it's being worked out.
But for this project, if you should do a community garden, land has to be encompassed
from the company and all that negotiation has to go with the company and whatever you
folks decide to do, Wayne. But currently right now this existing, we have 288 plots. We
put a hold on the 21 waiting list 'cause we have to go through this transition of scaling
back. The only reason why the community garden came into view is because U.H.,
which is Charlotte Felipe, had a big plot. The idea was get the residents or the chicken
out into that garden. Secondly, it was to have community people like Charlotte Felipe to
have a big plot to sell to the hotels. The excess is sold to the State, I mean the State,
excuse me, to the stores for, you know, the senior citizens and general public. That's the
intent of that Lanai Community Garden Association with the new name. So it exists
today and it consists of 200. We're asking the company, I've been working with Gary
Yokoyama, the lawyer to have a garden expansion for another additional because there
has been a big concern and interest in getting more gardens. Now he says coffee shop.
You want to do that, that's fine 'cause right now we're trying to get things back on the
program to get it the way it was designed to be. Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Anything else, Gladys?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No. Thank you. Thank you. It's nice to have people that have
history. Thanks, Gerry.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Anyway, unless you people have any anti-feelings about this garden we're
going to entertain the possibility.
MS. DE JETLEY: Can I speak up?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, go ahead. Identify yourself, please.
MS. DE JETLEY: My name is Alberta de Jetley, and I have a 18-acre farm down by the airport
that I, I started my farm in 2003. One of the things that I have been doing is I've been
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holding free home gardening workshops down at my farm using University Extension
Services. People really want to garden, and there's a lot of interest in it. We've had
about four different classes, and at each class, the first class we had, we had about
23 people show up. The last class we had, we had more than 30 people, and on
March 6 th , this lady named Wilma Nakamura is coming over, and she's going to be doing
a free compositing class for us. She has a County grant to present composting
workshops. So there's a really, really big interest. Maybe one of the things that you
could consider is since you're going to be developing this project in increments is to take
the unused land that you have, fence it, figure out maybe with Tri-Isle Rural Resource
Development how you can put it into lots, small, small sections so that people can have
home gardens there. One of the biggest things that's happening on Lanai is if you do any
kind of home gardening you will have to consider fencing it. The deer population on this
island is way out of control now. People who live in Hawaiian Homes and on this side of
town, the deer are actually coming into their yards. So people who have started home
gardens at Hawaiian Homes are giving up because the deer are eating their crops. But if
you could figure out how you can use the undeveloped sections of your housing project
to do home gardens that people, you can assign to people to use that would be a really,
really big plus in this community. It's badly needed. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you very much, Alberta. Any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Mateo, our Council Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank, thank you very much. I don't know if
Alberta will be able to answer or maybe the gentleman who spoke about the community
gardens. The, who pays for the water? Or is, is the $7 that they pay -MS. DE JETLEY: No.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --monthly pays for the water? Who pays for the 288 plots?
MR. RABAINO: Seven, $7 monthly for a 20x40 plot but it's two together. Okay. They pay $7
a month for just the plot. Whatever water they consume is what they pay back to the
company. And so we have the organization that collects that and then pays it at the end
of the month to the company, Castle & Cooke.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So is it individually metered or how do you know...
MR. RABAINO: Yeah. They purchase their own meter and they have to install it into their
garden. That's one of the agreement.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: They purchase their own meter?
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MR. RABAINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Maui County.. .
MS. DE JETLEY: No.
MR. RABAINO: Well, you have meters from 70 to $100.
MS. DE JETLEY: They can, they can, they can rent a meter for like, on my farm I pay $10, $10
a month for a meter to, to Lanai Water Company. So they can also do it that way.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much.
MS. DE JETLEY: You're welcome.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Alberta. Anyone out there in the general public wishing to make
any more statements or a question? Riki.
MR. HOKAMA: If the County is serious about this project and entertaining other options such
as a community garden, then the question should be also to Lanai Water Company, is it
about time that the rate structure be . . . (change tape, start 2B). . . deliberated on whether
or not there should be an ag water rate for Lanai also to make sure that if we do some
agriculture activities that there is a point where it does become viable. If they're going to
pay the one rate that we have or like Manele, who didn't pay water for years, you know,
what are we really doing? I think you as a governing, approving agency should be able to
ask the question and ask Lanai Water Company is it, does it make sense for you to have
an ag water rate on this island, and allow your farmers to have a fighting chance to have a
viable living off of what they want to grow? And I think Alberta's comment about deer
management is very appropriate. I mean all the old Lanaians I see around here
understand about the deer population, the mouflon population, and it does create...and
Dole had thousands of, thousands of damage every year on the new plant crop. We all
know that, we all lived here, we all were part of the plantation era. So that would be
something I would ask you that that might be a prudent question to forward. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. No objections from Committee Members, we will forward a
letter asking Lanai Company in consideration for ag water rates.
MR. RABAINO: I just want to share this with your folks. That community garden is separate
from the commercial garden that is located at the airport where Alberta is. So we have
two different gardens. One is for business and then the community garden is the one
that's below the sewage treatment plant or the County property, yeah. So if you're going
to start one that would be encouraging.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Yeah, Gladys, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. Maybe either Riki or Gerry can answer.
I, I don't know that much about Lanai and how you get your vegetables. Are most of
your vegetables brought in or do you raise them here? Yeah, just like us — flown, huh?
MR. RABAINO: I would say about maybe 80 percent. Because the garden here on Saturdays,
there's a few that they sell at the marketplace on Saturday. But me working at
Expeditions I've seen Mrs. Pacada [sic] bring in vegetables from Honolulu on, I mean
from Maui on Expeditions to sell at the marketplace here. Sometimes we have, I think
there's two of them that sells from out of their home during the weekdays when there's
no community gardens on Saturdays.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So there is a market then if you could grow more?
MR. RABAINO: Yes. Yeah. Because we don't have a really decent produce, not to cut down
the stores but, you know, they don't bring in what, 'cause we buying one small box of
blueberries and that's $5 right there, you see. So if it's flown in it's going to be
expensive. But if these people at, and then when I go on Wednesdays when the seniors
have their paycheck, and usually when I go Wednesdays I'll observe a lot of them do buy
vegetables, you know, like how we stretch our food too, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right.
MR. RABAINO: So I think the garden would be a plus for this community as well.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you. That's a very important fact that we're talking about
gardening, you know, not only taking care of your own family, your sustainability but
also maybe, maybe a little income on the side.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Gladys.
MR. MCOMBER: Ask us how much we pay for milk.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I can imagine.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Joe Pontanilla.
MR. MCOMBER: Almost $8 a gallon.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. I had a question for Mr. Hokama in regards to the
statement that he made regarding collecting all this drain water to this collection pond
and then treating that water for irrigation use. Can you reiterate that one? I was trying to
write it down but, you know, I kind of missed it, yeah.
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MR. HOKAMA: When the County moved forward with sewering [sic] this whole community at
that point in time it was prior to the developments, and the County utilized an engineering
firm and they came up with a aeration pond program. It was found to be efficient, least
costly instead of building a treatment plant program that we have in various places on the
island of Maui, and at that point in time it worked very well. And, and the island is very
well aware that the County has a standing policy that there be no potable water used for
golf courses in the County of Maui. So on Koele part of the, the answer to irrigation
requirements was the company worked out an agreement with the County to use all of its
pond water, they would treat it at their cost, build a treatment plant at their cost, and they
would pay the power to transmit it back up to Koele for irrigation use. The original
ordinance allowed the company to petition to the County, and the County granted it one
time, the use of a temporary potable water use for the re-grassing of the golf course.
`Cause they found out that the original grass that they had thought would, was the answer
utilized more water than they had anticipated, and they went through a re-grassing
program to reduce water requirements. But, you know, environmental concern, I think
Dave Taylor will verify for you that this is the only operation that uses 100 percent
reclaimed water in the County of Maui, and we don't have injection wells issues.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Riki.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Question?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. Rik, why don't you explain to the
Council so they understand when these ponds are put in place, it was intended to be at the
lowest sump area which is Mississippi.
MR. HOKAMA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And that's what's in place because the
presentation made to the Council in the Chambers was that now we're going to be
looking at a pump station to pump the water uphill so that we can let it run back down
into Mississippi. So what about that?
MR. HOKAMA: Yeah. Thank you for that question, Mr. Kaho'ohalahala. At the time the
County designed it, there was no imagination that the city would move that way. For
those that served on the earlier community plans, part of their visioning was that we
would move across Kaumalapau Highway toward Palawai Basin. We felt that the
community deserved good view planes in future developments, that they be able to have
lots that had the attributes of, I guess what real estate agents say location, location,
location. But to just, to also inform you Lalakoa III has a pump station.
MR. MCOMBER: Lift station.
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MR. HOKAMA: A lift station. Yeah, thank you, Ron. Lift station. So we, we already pushed
part of our sewage of our existing community to our, to our sewage treatment ponds.
And I hope that Ms. Ridao will re-verify that when she does work with Hawaiian Homes
that part of the considerations that Hawaiian Homes did in their planning of the size of
the initial development was the concern about if they went further would they be required
to put in the lift station or pump station themselves at their cost? So, you know, when we
plan, you know, and this was planned in the '70s, different situation, pineapple was still
going strong, sugar was still going strong on Maui. I, at that point I can tell you 1 never
thought we would never see pineapple on this island. But here we are 40 years later with
no pineapple, and the adjustments are going on. But I would hope that you would also
have Public Works, because I believe four years ago, Castle & Cooke worked in
cooperation with the Department of Public Works and put a Lanai City Drainage Master
Plan forward that has been submitted to Council. And I believe somewhere in, in the
Council's archives, there should be that study and that may assist you in your decision,
and it also may further assist Ms. Ridao and her consultants in addressing the issue of
sheet flowing drainage in this area. Thank you, Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Riki.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: A real quick follow-up.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Rik, the working group did not look at the, the
Public Works drainage plan at all?
MR. HOKAMA: I'm, I'm, you know, I cannot say for sure. You know, and that's why, you
know, many of the community members that participated, each brought strengths to, to
the community visioning effort. And I'm aware because, you know, it was submitted
during my tenure on the Council so I definitely know about it. And I'm surprised that
when Ms. Ridao and her Department goes out for agency comments, Public Works or
Environmental Management, who now has the responsibility, hasn't brought up that there
is this study and that it is part, should have been part of their prioritization for Lanai City
on their CIP improvements for drainage of this community.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thanks.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (Inaudible).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Staff, can you give the people of Lanai a time schedule for this project?
MR. JENSEN: Certainly, Mr. Chair. This project was introduced to the Council on
January 25 th , as has been noted, and as noted on the agenda, there are basically three
alternatives that the Council has. They need to either approve, approve with
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modification, or disapprove the proposed project by March 11 th , or it will be considered
approved under the law. So the challenge for the Committee would be if they are to
make a recommendation to the full Council they would have to do so in order for the
Council to consider their recommendation at the March 5 th meeting which is the only
regularly scheduled meeting between next week's Committee meeting and that deadline
of March 1 1 ' h .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Lanai residents, the Chair would like to say that we are not really
planning to return back here for decision-making. This is the reason why I had wanted to
get as much input from you people tonight in regards to any questions that you may have.
Time is one and the other is cost, and so this Committee would surely like to hear if any
of you have any other questions that you may want to raise tonight or statements. If you
think of any we would surely appreciate hearing from you as we go into deliberations and
decision-making. Again, unless I'm overruled we will be making this decision on Maui,
and I apologize. I don't know how else to say it to you people. It's not something that
we all want to do but it's something that we've got some time concerns. So I don't know
if it sits well with you but I apologize. Anyone have any comments from the
community?
MR. MCOMBER: Thanks, thanks for coming and listening to us.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. I would allow Committee Members or Council Members to
make closing statements if you wish to.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (Inaudible).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: We'll start with Gladys.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Thank you very much. Just for that information, the people that
are here tonight, I'm not a Voting Member of this Committee. But I wanted to be here
`cause I think this is very important and eventually the full Council will vote on it and I
will vote at that time, so I wanted to have as much information as I could get. But I
wanted to ask Pat Reilly a question. You know, there's, we're talking about several
projects going on together. One is this housing, the other is the Hawaiian Homes, and the
other is the school. What is the situation with your school enrollment right now? Are
you overcrowded in your schools? I'm just curious, I don't know.
MR. MCOMBER: He doesn't know either. He's retired.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I thought you might...no, I'm sure he knows. He didn't retire
that long ago.
MR. REILLY: My, my first statement is I do not represent the Department of Education or
Lanai High and Elementary School.
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COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: We understand that.
MR. REILLY: However, from coffee shop talk, oh, when I left last June we had about
535 K-to-12 with some preschool children, graduating classes of about 46 to 50. But
under the current employment circumstances the school is losing enrollment. Having
said that though that this master plan for the school, I was at the school 30 years, and
Ms. Castillo was here, we've been trying to work on a master plan for the school for
practically my total 30 years. And not until the last four or five years when the
community decided to regenerate itself, and really feel that sometimes Lanai School gets
a bad rap because of test scores and other things. But actually we're doing quite well.
But we wanted to create a vision for this community in the future, for families in the
future, for 20 years, 25 years down the road, that we have this plan, and we were able to
get a half a million dollars to get it all way to the design concept. It is now designed
which of course can change. It is beyond the conceptual plan, it's design. The six
classroom building is actually fully designed and is waiting for the release of that money
which would be the first increment of the total master plan which extends, which in that
master plan includes a preschool, a separate elementary school, a separate middle school,
a high school, and the community college all on one campus; a P-20 concept with a youth
center, ball fields, the full pop. It's a beautiful master plan, it's a vision. Whether we'll
ever get it I don't know. Our, our belief is that this community will grow, and if you're
not looking ahead and envisioning the ideal for your children so that we can offer the
best. Our kids have to compete with Punahou and all those guys so, no, our kids are
going to be able to play at the highest level. But I think the, the families here understand
that unless we push for it it's never going to happen, because I can remember many years
when we waited for it to trickle down, and it never quite trickled that far. So you have to
be a, really a strong advocate for your community and for your public schools. Thank
you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you. Thank you very much. I appreciate being educated.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medei...
MS. KAYE: If, if, if I might I could answer your question. The answer is yes, we are
overcrowded. When, when the draft EA for the school project came to the Planning
Commission, we very specifically asked the principal if, did we need more children, more
enrollment to justify? And he said no, the amount of children we have right now, we
need the expansion.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros. You're welcome. Thank you. Closing statement.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. First of all, I want to thank the
community for being out on this chilly night to be here at the meeting. We appreciate it
and certainly appreciated the site inspection and the attendance at that event also. But,
Mr. Chairman, I, you know, I will support the direction you want to take. But I would
like to make a statement that I think even though we have some new input and some
things differently from the conceptual plan that we need to discuss, I would suggest that
if we don't vote on this tonight, then we vote on it as soon as we can so the process can
continue. As we know in government, and we do have a deadline as has been explained
by Staff of when we have to get this through Committee and Council. So there is an
urgent need to make decisions as soon as we can, Mr. Chairman. But thank you,
residents of Lanai, for being here this evening. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Victorino
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: ... (Inaudible).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh. Oh, excuse me. All right. Council Chairman Danny Mateo from
Molokai. I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. Thank you. I just wanted to
mention, Mr. Chairman, that that this is a 201H process, and in the 20114 process it's a
little unusual for us to be addressing a project such as this right now. Because a 201H
project normally is what you call or term a fast track process. This is far from being fast
track because when we're talking about a project that could perhaps start five to seven
years down the road, and what this particular proposal requests at this point of this body
is for us to virtually approve zoning, approve construction, and approve subdivision to
approve a gambit [sic] of exemption requests and the like. So in, in terms of looking at
this as a long-range process I think the word long range really fits in with this particular
project. The importance of us coming to this community was in fact to be sure that what
we're looking at is really what this community wants, and originally I had a little
difficulty by looking at 5,000 square feet lots and looking at setbacks for the front of ten
feet and six feet in the back, and I just said a German Shepherd needs more running
space.
If you're talking long range I think you need not sell yourself short. I think you need to
take a look at expanding these yards just for the sake of, you know, I guess comfort in the
family, being able to go outside, and even the, the, what we're talking about, community
gardens. A larger lot will enable the individual homeowner to actually plant a garden in
your own yard. So it may be far, you know, down the road and what we're being asked
for is really not a, really not as simplistic as it might sound, because for us we're hoping
that when the project is ready to move, we're hoping that the Administration would be
able to come back both to the Council and perhaps to the community. Because as
mentioned earlier what is appropriate today may not be appropriate five to seven years
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down the road, and this community may look at this project today and say yes, this is
exactly what we need. But will you say the same thing when we're ready to turn dirt?
So, you know, there is cautions as well, and we're cognizant of the fact that, you know,
like my own community on Molokai, a lot of the times we don't get heard, and it's
usually somebody else, who always come to us and tell us what is good for us, and you
know what we tell them, same thing, right. So this was your opportunity. and we had
hoped to have seen a larger Lanai population come out. But at this particular point, we're
just grateful to have had the opportunity of listening, listening to you. Because if there's
anything this Council has learned we have learned how to listen. Thank you.
MR. MCOMBER: You know the thing, the thing is the past Chairman of the Planning
Commission had the foresight, this was sitting off on the side somewhere, to bring it
forth, and that's why it's been, it's in front of you now. Because we didn't want it to sit
and gather moss ten years down the road. We wanted this to be brought up in front and
that's what this is happening.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
MR. MCOMBER: It was, it was the foresight of the Chairman of the last Planning Commission
that actually brought this, this thing forward, this, this 70, these 70 acres.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, yeah. Thank you. And then I think...I think also
Mr. Hokama helped shepherd, as well and push for this particular project as well. So this
is a nice total community effort and that's I think what makes it even more valuable.
MR. MCOMBER: We didn't want...we just didn't want to lose that acres.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And I think, you know, a lot has been
said, but the way I will say it is in this manner. We have company representatives here.
Let us not forget what we do we do for the people of Lanai which has made the company
what they are today. I'll put it in a simple manner and a simple way. Okay. Whether it's
water, whether it's a park, what it's ever, even though the County and this land is ours to
develop we're still going to need the company to be behind of us and standing right next
to us. So let us not forget that, because many times representations have been made and
not fulfilled. Okay. We're not, and I'll leave it at that. To you, the people of Lanai, not
only do you take an active role in what you want to see for the future, and like you said,
Ron, and many others here, we ain't going to even be around when a lot of this stuff gets
done if it ever gets done, right, Ron? But we cannot let that go to the wayside.
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MR. MCOMBER: A lot of people are hoping you won't.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Okay. Anyhow, I just want that known that this
project is a community project, and I want to know that the County supports community
projects. It's something that I like seeing done, and I've seen done much better lately
than ever saw in, in many years past is communities banding together. Whether it's
Waikapu, Waihee or communities, my district, Kula, wherever, they're coming together
and saying no more development, no more unless we are part of the process, and that's
the way it should be. Whether it's a County project, whether it's a DHIIL project, and I
don't care if they have all the rules and they can do whatever they want, they should still
meet with the community. They should still meet with the community. That's respect,
and I will not back off of that anytime, and I've told that to Micah Kane, and now
whoever the new guy is, I haven't had a chance to meet with them yet. But I would say
they have to have the same respect that we give, and that's something that all the
communities. So consulting and working together is not a bad thing, it's actually a very
good thing. So in closing, I'll say thank you very much to the people of Lanai for being
here and for being a part of this process, and you can be assured that I'll support this so
that you folks one day will have this affordable housing.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. You know, this bring back real good
memories for me, because I was the Housing and Human Services Committee Chairman
my first term, and my first project was here on Molokai on a fast track project. At the
time, it was a 201G, and the 201G was presented by Lanai Land Company, and tonight
we're here...
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: You meant Lanai.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Oh, I'm sorry, Lanai Land Company. Sorry I said Molokai, you
know, wrong island. But anyway, you know, that was the Company presenting that 201 G
to this community, and tonight we're here looking at a 201H process which is the same
thing. But this is more community based in regards to the project itself. You know,
we've heard lot of testimony tonight, lot of questions, and again, you know, this is, you
know, going in for entitlements so that you can start your conceptual designs. You know,
we're still not done with our work in regards to reviewing this particular project. So this
is the first stop, step in many steps in creating affordable housing here on this island. The
only thing that I would like to say other than what I just said is that, you know, 201 Gs or
201H doesn't happen overnight, it takes four, five, sometimes six or seven years. So this
is a long process, this is the first step of the process, and, you know, you still got time to
do changes if you want. So at least this is the beginning for, you know, people here on,
on Lanai. So I just want to say thank you for, you know, coming out and bearing with us
asking questions to you, and of course, you know, you have questions for us, and I really
appreciate the questions that was brought forward. So thank you very much.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.
COUNCII,MEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: First of all, I do want to thank Chair Nishiki for
changing his format to give all of you an opportunity to hear what the proposed
consultants have to say about the plan, and then have you come up with not only your
input and ideas but also to be part of a question-and-answer, and that's not a normal
process within the Council. So thank you for allowing this, Wayne, so the people of
Lanai had the benefit of our, our being here.
I just want to comment, and I want to echo Chair Mateo's comments. One of the things
that I said in this Committee when we were in the Chambers is that on Lanai we have
always lived in the smallest homes on the smallest lots, because we have been a
plantation community that was designed as such. It was such a relief that when we had
an opportunity to plan for homes in the Hawaiian Homes areas that we made a conscious
decision, even though the plan that was presented to us brought us down to four or five
thousand square foot lots, that the community that was going to envision themselves
living there demanded that we have space. And that's why Hawaiian Homes minimum
lots are 10,000 square feet, and it was to allow them to have an opportunity to not only
own a home that was affordable to them but also to have an area of land in which they
can start to produce and grow their own food. I would like to think that if we're going to
look forward for an affordable housing project for Lanai that we consider that it's time to
give Lanaians good space to live in. And this area has the land in which to do so, and if
we're only looking at actually supporting the Lanai people, we're not talking about a
whole bunch of homes, but perhaps we should consider looking at giving them ample
land so that they can in fact have a house that's not overlapping and touching the other
house so that you can hear them flush the toilet and sneeze, and do whatever else. But
give Lanaians an opportunity to have space that they deserve.
When you look at the multi-family my only concern is this, is that we've adopted a
multi-family kind of housing for Lanai because we could only justify them as affordable.
Remember this 100 acres of land that was given by the, to the County is free land. Okay.
So as much as possible we should try to work to figure out how to put in the
infrastructure at the, at the most efficient cost we can to make sure that Lanaians can have
a home and a large lot without being assessed exorbitant prices just to have a house. And
if we have to look for alternatives then let's find the alternatives whether they be Habitat,
whether they be Self Help, any other method that is going to help them make it affordable
but still give them a house and open space and land to grow their own food. To me, I
think that's where we should start to steer it and not be accepting of the fact that
multi-family is the only option for affordability. Remember we're looking long term,
Lanaians deserve this. So, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Anyone else in the general public wishing to ask any question or make any
statements? If not, the Chair would like to thank you people of Lanai for coming out.
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Please bear in mind that this decision that we're about to make has been done with your
input. We still look forward for much more. We will also be getting back to you with a
lot of the questions that you've asked in regards to that 30-acre site, perhaps the question
that Riki brought up with Lanai Company's water and their future plans. The Chair
would like to thank you for communicating with us, educating us, and hopefully we'll be
making a good decision for you. If there are no other questions, statements... Sol?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Chair, I think this would be a good time to let
the people here know that our Budget Chair has scheduled a meeting for Lanai.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: I don't have the calendar with me but we'll be on Lanai.
. (laughter)..
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: . . .(change tape, start 3A). . . It is scheduled for
April 1 st , here in this cafeteria so an important time for Lanaians to come out and talk
about your needs and your, your services that you want for Lanai in terms of the budget
for the County and know that it's going to be a difficult task, but please, do come out.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Sol. So at this time this meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .

ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
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